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SAUDI - EGYPT STRATEGIC RESET IMMINENT AND
REALLY NEEDED
STRATEGIC
UPDATE
ANALYSIS

Saudi- Egypt strategic reset imminent and needed
Saudi Arabia’s official reactions to the election of
Trump have been positive, but no real diplomatic
offensive has been put in place to mend the
broken relationship since now. The visit of
Mohammed bin Salman to Washington, especially
during the visit of the Saudi King to Asian
countries, such as China, Japan and Indonesia,
showed a willingness in Riyadh to open up to a
more positive relationship with Washington. The
first reactions have been very promising, most
analysts agree that the meeting between the two
leaders has confirmed that the new government in
Washington sees Riyadh as a critical partner for
both security and investment.
The steps currently taken by Cairo and Riyadh are
important as both Arab countries have been at
loggerheads on Syria, while also in a conflict on the
transfer of two Red Sea islands from Egypt to Saudi
Arabia. In October 2016 Egypt, according to some
Arab countries, broke ranks when it voted
surprisingly in favor of a Russian-backed but
Saudi-opposed UN resolution on Syria. This was
followed by a rejection by Egyptian courts of the
transfer of two uninhabited Red Sea islands to
Saudi Arabia, as was promised by Egypt’s
president Sisi. Tensions were already heating up
after that Saudi Arabia stopped with the supply of
700,000 tons per month of petroleum products to
Egypt in October 2016, as had been approved in
April of that year. In a sign of good will, or as a
lubricant to restart bilateral cooperation, Saudi
Arabia restarted the deliveries. Cairo also showed
good will as its ministry of petroleum stated to the
press that the shipments had only been stopped
for commercial reasons.
During the Arab Summit, most eyes were on a
possible meeting between Sisi and Saudi King
Salman. Several other Arab leaders, especially the
Bahraini King, have been pushing during the
Summit for an Egyptian-Saudi rapprochement.
With success we can believe. However, a lot of
discussions and stumble blocks can be still on the
way before Riyadh-Cairo can again be presented
as an axis of power. Analysts still believe that Saudi
Arabia,
especially
Deputy
Crown
Prince
Mohammed Bin Salman, is still not very happy.
Saudi Arabia is still keeping to the island transfer
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deal, as it was clear that the Egyptian court
decision angered Riyadh. Regionally, two other
issues are still to be discussed further. Egypt’s
more flexible approach to the Syrian situation, and
its growing cooperation or openness to Russia, is
seen as a threat to Saudi Arabia’s anti-Assad and
anti-Iran approach. Until now Egypt has refused to
put boots on the ground in Syria, even that Saudi
has been asking repeatedly for it. Cairo also has
been not fully involved in the military operation of
Saudi Arabia and the UAE, supported by others, in
Yemen. A full military engagement of the Egyptian
armed forces is believed to be necessary to be able
to remove the last Houthi – Iranian power centers.
The latter military operations also fall within the
growing emphasis of Riyadh to build up the
Islamic Military Alliance (IMAFT), in which Egypt is
taking part but holds back on full engagements.
Cairo is unhappy with the position of Turkey and
Qatar in the alliance at present, as both are still
supporting Muslim Brotherhood groups.
In contrast to Saudi Arabia, Cairo’s military strategy
at present is not eastward, but largely focusing on
domestic issues (Sinai) and the ongoing
destabilization of its Libyan neighbor. Cairo,
supported by Russia and the UAE, are involved, as
most analysts see them supporting the Libyan
opposition groups of General Haftar.
Still, Saudi Arabia and Egypt are intertwined in too
many issues, a full divorce would never have been
possible. Saudi Arabia’s security and future
stability is partly depending on Egypt’s friendship
and military power position. For Cairo, and
president Sisi, a stable and pro-Egypt minded
Saudi Arabia is also needed. As long as Saudi
Arabia supports Egypt in its fight against Daesh
and the Muslim Brotherhood, cooperation is clear.
Saudi investments are also needed to support
Egypt’s fledgling economy. At present large
infrastructure projects and energy related
investments are supported by Saudi investors.
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SAUDI ARABIA’S ASIAN INVESTMENT SPREE LINKED
TO ARAMCO IPO
Saudi Arabia’s Aramco IPO has been making a lot
of noise in the media the last months. Most
analysis has been focused on its listing on the New
York Stock Exchange (NYSE) and possible other
listings, such as London, Tokyo or Hong Kong. Not
a lot has been stated yet about parties willing to
take part in the IPO, which will be the main driver
of success for Aramco and Saudi’s Deputy Crown
Prince Mohammed Bin Salman. Most analysis
indicates that sovereign wealth funds (such as
ADIA, QIA or Russia’s RDIF) will be taking a share.
Asian parties have been reasonably quiet it seems
but this could be changing very quickly.
Leading Chinese oil company PetroChina has
indicated that it is considering taking part in
Aramco's initial public offering based on market
conditions. Wang Dongjin, president and vicechairman of PetroChina, stated that "Saudi Aramco
has raised this plan to PetroChina". The official
indicated that they will be making their own
evaluation and study based on the market
situation. On 27 March, another Chinese giant,
Sinopec Corporation, stated that Aramco’s CEO
Nasser had visited the firm and both sides would
have talks on the IPO, which is expected to be the
world's largest equity sale.
The latter statements have been made after that
Saudi Arabia’s King Salman, and a very high-level
entourage of ministers and Saudi businessmen,
have been touring Asia for a month. During these
visits to Malaysia, Indonesia, China and Japan,
multibillion deals of Aramco and SABIC, Saudi’s
petrochemical giant, have been signed. PetroChina
and Aramco are holding talks on the Yunnan
Petrochemical joint venture.
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In 2015 Aramco already indicate that it would be
investing $1-1.5 billion in China’s southwest
refinery. Financial analysts have been indicating
that Saudi Aramco’s recent multi-billion
investments in Asian refineries will give the oil
giant an advantage over rivals ahead of its initial
public offering (IPO) next year. Aramco is currently
increasing its market links with Asian countries to
guarantee an outlet for its future crude
production. Asia is still the largest driver for future
crude oil demand. The increased investments in
Asia’s downstream will not only increase Aramco’s
total volumes in Asia but also will give it a huge say
in the price setting of these refined product
markets. Looking at the upcoming IPO of Aramco,
to be able to set prices in Asia, which is the highest
netback market in the world, will substantially
increase the value of the company and get the
hard-needed interest of international investors.
Aramco has not only signed deals with Chinese
parties during the King’s tour through Asia. An $7
billion equity stake was acquired in Malaysia’s
Petronas refinery in Johor. The latter is a part of
Petronas’ planned $27 billion RAPID project.
Aramco is slated to supply 70% of the crude
feedstock for the project. By investing heavily in
downstream projects in Asia Aramco will be able
to lock in demand for Saudi crude.
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SAUDI FINANCIALS SHOWING IMPROVEMENT AS
GROWING US DEBT SHOWS
Saudi Arabia’s government financials seem to be
heading to a more optimistic environment. A
major sign for a possible upturn is the fact that
while major holders of US debt, such as China and
Japan are reducing their holdings, the Kingdom is
reported to have increased its own position for the
fourth month in a row.
Saudi Arabia’s overall holdings of US debt are
reported to be at $112.3 billion at the end of
January, adding $9 billion from December 2016,
the highest monthly increase in five months.
According to data released by the US Treasury, this
is a substantial change from Saudi Arabia being a
net seller of US debt in first eight month of 2016.
Riyadh sold at $ 30 billion, according to data.
Analysts are stating that the current developments
indicate an improvement in the balance of
payments position over the past year. Higher
crude oil prices, in combination with a more
stringent Saudi fiscal policy which dampened
import demand, have been behind a narrowing of
the current account deficit. Saudi financials also
have shown that capital outflow has slowed
substantially. The latest figures by the US Treasury
indicate that Saudi Arabia maybe has decided to
shift some of their asset holdings into US
Treasuries. Data from the Saudi Arabian Monetary
Authority (SAMA) shows that at the end of January
2017, Saudi foreign exchange reserves fell to $514
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billion from $524 the previous month. Another
possible reason for increased US debt paper is the
fact that the US has changed its US Treasury rates.
Yields are also competitive when compared to
other assets.
Saudi Arabia has been in the media largely due to
possible negative repercussions of crude oil prices.
As has been reported, lower crude oil prices,
especially while approaching $30 per barrel, forced
the Kingdom to draw from its global assets, as the
national budget deficit spiraled. It seems now, that
due to higher crude oil prices, and a more
stringent fiscal policy of the Kingdom, fiscal strains
are easing.
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SAUDI ARAMCO IPO UNDER PRESSURE, AS 9/11
LAWSUITS AND OIL PRICES HIT
Saudi Aramco’s IPO future looks a bit more bleak
than was expected. U.S. lawsuits by American
insurance companies and the continuing threat of
low oil prices are pushing Saudi Arabia into a
corner.
On 23rd of March, a long list of U.S. based
insurance companies, including Safeco, Wausau
and many Lloyd’s syndicates, have joined
hundreds of families of 9/11 victims in filing
lawsuits in the U.S. District Court of Manhattan.
The parties are slated to be seeking more than $2
billion in damages. Some reports even state
financial damages of up to $11 billion, but no
confirmation until now has been given. Families of
9/11 victims and insurers are claiming that the
attacks by Osama Bin Laden’s Al Qaeda are “an act
of international terrorism”, that falls under the
Justice Against Sponsors of Terrorism Act (JASTA),
which was approved by the U.S. Congress in
September 2016.
As the main party in this law suit, the victims and
insurers are claiming that Saudi Arabia and a
number of its charities have supported the Al
Qaeda organization via financial and material
support, enabling the latter to carry out the
attacks. Former U.S. president Obama even tried to
block JASTA via a veto, but Congress was able to
override the veto.
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The remaining part of the article is available via:
http://oilprice.com/Energy/Energy-General/SaudiAramco-IPO-Under-Pressure-As-911-Lawsuits-And-OilPrices-Hit.html
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(24 March 2017)

1 April 2017

GCC health spending slows down as oil
prices dip
(25 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia has been hit with cyber-espionage
spear-phishing campaign. About a dozen Saudi
Arabian agencies were singled out for
spearphishing
attacks
aimed
at placing
cyberespionage
malware
on
government
computers using an infected Word document. The
attack was spotted by Malwarebytes when the
company's cybersecurity software was triggered,
the company said in a blog post. Malwarebytes
would not name the agencies involved nor
speculate on the origin of the attacks because the
situation is still evolving, a spokesperson told SC
Media. Plus, the company is unable to say what the
attackers are after.
Late last year, an attack on Saudi Arabia using
Shamoon data-wiping malware was attributed to
Iran, the same malware that was used in 2012 to
destroy 35,000 computers in that country. Those
attacks primarily targeted the Saudi energy sector.
https://www.scmagazine.com/saudi-arabia-hit-withcyberespionage-spearphishingcampaign/article/646417/

$124 billion investments energy sector
Saudi Arabia
(24 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia is expected to invest around $124
billion on energy projects in coming five years,
Apicorp energy research said in a recent report.
“Saudi Arabia and Iran represent 37 percent of
planned investments, with $124bn and $103bn,
respectively, over the coming five years, as both
countries look to boost their upstream oil and gas
programs,” the report noted. “Saudi Arabia has
concrete plans to increase gas production and to
promote the role of gas in its energy mix, it is
currently diverted entirely for domestic use in
power generation and industry.” The reported also
said that the kingdom has a large number of
projects in the pipeline to add significant powergenerating capacity. “Major projects include the
Taiba integrated-solar combined-cycle plant in
Madinah which will bring total capacity of 3.6GW
by 2020 at an expected cost of $4bn.”
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4765
81
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Low oil prices will continue to subdue high health
expenditure growth in the Middle East and North
Africa (Mena) region, mainly impacting the GCC
(Gulf Co-operation Council) markets, according to
BMI. “The overall regional health expenditure is
dependent on oil price movements, which have
hindered the GCC markets, particularly Saudi
Arabia,” BMI said in a report.
Anticipating lower health expenditure growth for
the GCC markets over the coming years, it said the
oil price boom is over with Brent to average $60
per barrel in 2016-20, a significant drop from the
$102 average in 2010-14. “This poses a major risk
to fiscal and external sustainability across the GCC
governments. As a result, we expect all Gulf
governments to push ahead with austerity
measures, cutting back health spending,” it said,
however noting that that there are proposed plans
and reforms to support spending in the longer
term.
Highlighting that oil prices to be instrumental in
determining the pace of health expenditure
growth in the GCC, it said the slowdown in health
spending, following a fall in oil prices since 2014,
is already visible, particularly in Saudi Arabia,
Oman and Kuwait. Saudi Arabia, whose economy
is heavily reliant on oil revenues, reported health
expenditure cut of 2% in 2015 and 1% in 2016 in
dollar terms. Before this, Saudi Arabia recorded
double-digit growth in most years.
Government expenditure in Oman, K
uwait and Qatar accounts for more than 80% of
health spending, and over 70% of health
expenditure in Saudi Arabia and the UAE is
sovereign spending. However, North African
countries as Egypt and Morocco are far less
dependent on government health expenditure.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/story/GCC_health_spe
nding_slows_down_as_oil_prices_dipZAWYA20170325040048/
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Short-selling Tadawul starts April 23

Samba Capital local IPO advisor Aramco

(25 March 2017)

(25 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia's stock exchange said it would extend
the period for settling trades and introduce shortselling on April 23, reforms that may help the
market join international equity indexes, attracting
billions of dollars of fresh investment. From April
23, trades will be settled within two working days
of execution, the exchange said in a statement late
on Thursday. That system is used by many big
emerging markets.

Saudi Aramco has selected Samba Capital as one
of two banks to work as an advisor on its planned
initial public offering (IPO) in Riyadh, Reuters
reported, citing unnamed banking sources familiar
with the matter. At least six banks have competed
for a role on Aramco’s listing on the Saudi Stock
exchange (Tadawul), sources said. The stateowned oil giant has reportedly asked JPMorgan
and Morgan Stanley to work on the IPO, along with
Michael Klein bank and boutique investment bank
Moelis & Co. Local advisors are likely to earn less
fees compared to global firms, but the fees should
still be attractive, as the deal is expected to be the
largest local listing in the kingdom’s history. Local
advisors will work with the Capital Market
Authority’s (CMA) regulators to prepare for
Aramco’s local listing. Samba Capital, the
investment arm of Saudi Arabia's third-largest
bank by assets, is one of the more active local
investment banks.

At present, trades must be settled on the same
day, which inconveniences foreign investors as
they need to have large amounts of money on
hand before trading. This can be hard given
Riyadh's time zone and its Sunday-Thursday
business week. Saudi authorities had previously
said they would change the settlement period, a
reform demanded by index compilers such as
MSCI, sometime during the second quarter of
2017 but had not announced a date.
MSCI is due to decide in June whether to begin
reviewing Saudi Arabia for inclusion in its
emerging market index. An April date for the
settlement change would give MSCI time to
evaluate its impact before making a decision. The
exchange also said it would permit short-selling of
stocks, and the borrowing and lending of
securities, on April 23. This could make the market
more attractive by giving investors flexibility to
hedge.
To limit the risk of destabilizing the market, the
exchange will impose several restrictions; investors
can only sell borrowed stocks short, the practice is
limited to certain investors such as funds, and the
exchange will specify which individual stocks can
be sold short. Short-selling is banned around the
Gulf but foreign investors have been able to get
around the ban in some markets by using offshore
swaps. In Saudi Arabia, though, banks have refused
to offer swaps for fear of jeopardizing their
business within the kingdom, said regional hedge
fund MENA Capital.
http://www.arabianbusiness.com/saudi-bourse-startnew-settlement-period-short-selling-on-april-23668352.html
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http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4767
92

Goldman Sachs in Talks for Saudi Arabian
Equities License
(26 March 2017)

US financial giant Goldman Sachs Group is in
preliminary talks for an equities license in Saudi
Arabia as the U.S. lender seeks to take advantage
of the country’s economic reforms. Sources have
stated that the bank has yet to file a formal
application. While talks are ongoing, no final
decisions have been made, sources said,
reiterating that the bank may also decide against
going ahead with the submission. A Goldman
Sachs representative declined to comment. Saudi
Arabia’s Capital Markets Authority, which would
approve the license, didn’t immediately respond to
requests for comment.
Companies including Ashmore Group Plc have
already acquired licenses to invest directly in the
kingdom’s equities as Qualified Foreign Investors
(QFIs) after the country opened to foreign
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investment in 2015. Citigroup Inc. also won QFI
approval in 2015, people with knowledge of the
matter said at the time. Saudi Arabia is emerging
as an attractive opportunity for international banks
as the kingdom takes steps to overhaul its
economy, including plans for what could be the
largest-ever initial public offering with the listing
of Saudi Aramco.
Goldman Sachs is one of the banks that Aramco’s
asked to pitch for an advisory role on the listing,
people familiar with the matter said in January. It
was also one of the arrangers of Saudi Arabia’s
debut international bond sale last year. The
kingdom raised $17.5 billion in the biggest ever
issue from an emerging-market nation in October.
Goldman Sachs set up a dedicated Saudi Arabian
business in 2008 after securing a license from the
Capital Markets Authority, according to
information on its website. The bank is currently
eligible to offer asset management services to
institutions and companies, as well as advise on
corporate finance transactions in the country. The
new license would allow them to buy and sell Saudi
Arabian equities as well.
https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-0326/goldman-sachs-said-in-talks-for-saudi-arabianequities-license

TAV Turkey Saudi airport deal
(26 March 2017)

The CEO of Turkey’s TAV Airports, which recently
won a deal to expand and operate an airport in
Saudi Arabia’s western port city of Yanbu, has said
working with a local partner is key to boosting
business. The Yanbu airport, which will be
operated by TAV for 30 years, is the 15th airport
project in the company’s portfolio. The new
terminal will span 30,000 square meters, and
occupy a strategic location close to Makkah and
Madinah.
TAV and its Saudi partner Al-Rajhi Holding recently
signed a joint venture agreement with the
Kingdom’s General Authority of Civil Aviation
(GACA) to complete the project. Passenger
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capacity could reach 3 million annually after the
completion of the new terminal.
The first-ever airport operated by TAV in Saudi
Arabia was Prince Mohammed bin Abdulaziz
International Airport in Madinah. In a consortium
called TIBAH with Al-Rajhi Holding, TAV has a 25year deal to operate that airport, starting in 2012,
and has invested around $1.1 billion in the project.
In 2015 Madinah airport, which is Saudi Arabia’s
first airport privatization project, was named the
“world’s best airport project” at the Global
Construction Summit in New York. TAV operates
many airports globally, including Istanbul Ataturk,
Batumi Airport in Georgia and Zagreb Airport in
Croatia.
http://www.arabnews.com/node/1074161/saudi-arabia

Disclore system upgrade
compliance with IFRS

Tadawul

in

(26 March 2017)

The Saudi Stock Exchange (Tadawul) has launched
a new taxonomy upgrade to its disclosure system
(Ifsah) to comply with the International Financial
Reporting Standards (IFRS), the bourse said in a
statement. The upgrade will help listed companies
use the tools available in Ifsah starting Q1 2017, to
facilitate the publication of their financial results.
The move comes as part of Tadawul’s efforts to
further develop its services and provide accurate
information for all market participants, the
statement said. Tadawul will hold a number of
workshops in Riyadh, Jeddah and Khobar to
introduce the new taxonomy upgrade.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4769
76

Aramco GOIC form network to exchange
industrial development ideas
26 March 2017

The Gulf Organization for Industrial Consulting
(GOIC) and Saudi Aramco agreed to form a
network to exchange expertise and programs
between Gulf firms that are interested in localizing
industries and boosting local content, GOIC said in
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a statement. GOIC secretary general Abdulaziz Bin
Hamad Al-Ageel led a delegation that met with
Ahmad Al-Saadi, Aramco’s senior vice president of
technical services, and other managers in the
sector to discuss energy projects and the
localization of industrial products and services.
The two parties admitted the need to encourage
private partnerships and provide qualified local
talents to the industry, in light of Aramco’s
program Iktva— which promotes Saudi industrial
growth and the localization of goods and services
investments up to 70 percent by 2021.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4769
72

Saudi food, construction materials prices
down
26 March 2017

Prices of about 54 food products in Saudi Arabia
fell in February when compared to the same
month last year, while prices of 26 other
commodities rose, data compiled by Saudi General
Authority for Statistics showed. The prices of seven
non-food commodities increased, with Marlboro
cigarettes up the most—by 20 percent. Eight
products saw prices drop. Trousers, for example,
fell by 2 percent. Prices of feedstock and animals
also declined. Green beans fell 26 percent YoY,
while prices of Chinese garlic rose by 39 percent.
Prices of most construction materials slid again last
month. Sand and gravel mixture fell 20 percent,
while steel rebar increased by 18 percent. Demand
for construction materials has fallen lately in the
kingdom as the sector continues to face an
ongoing slowdown due to tighter government
spending amid low oil prices.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4769
28

Musharaka Capital IPO advisor for Qahtani
Auction
26 March 2017

Saud Qahtani Auction Co. has appointed
Musharaka Capital as a financial advisor for its
initial public offering (IPO) on the Nomu parallel
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market, the company said. Musharaka Capital will
seek qualified investors to invest in the IPO after
obtaining regulatory approvals. Qahtani Auction
was established in 2010 in Saudi Arabia’s Eastern
Province. It expanded to become one of the largest
auction companies in the Middle East in terms of
geographical spread.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4769
05

$1bln bond ACWA Power April
(26 March 2017)

Riyadh-based ACWA Power International is
planning a $1 billion bond issue next month, which
will make it Saudi Arabia’s first private company to
tap the international debt market, chairman
Mohammad Abunayyan told Al-Arabiya TV. ACWA
Power initially announced its intention to raise
debt in November, following Saudi Arabia’s $17.5
billion debt sale the previous month. Jefferies, Citi,
CCB Singapore, Mizuho and Standard Chartered
were mandated to arrange the bond. Meanwhile,
Abunayyan maintained a bullish outlook for
sustainable, low-cost power projects in the
kingdom, adding that these projects will not be
funded from the state’s budget.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4769
02

Saudi CMA bans foreign ownership in
Makkah, Madinah realty funds
(26 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia’s market regulator, the Capital
Market Authority (CMA), has directed listed
companies and authorized persons to not allow
foreign ownership in real estate funds investing in
Makkah and Madinah, Aljazeera newspaper
reported, citing unnamed sources. Foreigners
lately sought to invest in realty funds based in
Makkah and Madinah through Saudi agents, as
they generate high yields. Non-Saudi Muslims,
meanwhile, have the right to lease these real estate
properties for a two-year renewable term, it was
reported.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4768
96
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$1.5 bln deal Shanghai’s WinSun 3D print
houses Saudi Arabia
(26 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia has signed an agreement worth $1.5
billion (SAR 5.6 billion) with Shanghaibased WinSun Decoration Design Engineering
Co. to build residential units across the kingdom
using 3D printing technology, according to a
report in 3D printing news site, 3ders.org. The
kingdom has leased 100 3D printers from China to
print 30 million square meters of construction
projects on the kingdom in record time.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4768
94

Oil exports Saudi to US to fall March
(26 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia’s oil exports to the United States will
fall by 300,000 barrels per day (bpd) in March,
compared to February, Reuters reported, citing an
unnamed Saudi energy ministry official. The supply
cut comes in line with the kingdom’s pledge to
reduce output, as part of an OPEC deal last
November. In February the US imported about 1.3
million barrels per day (mbd) from Saudi Arabia,
according to data from the Energy Information
Administration (EIA). “Exports may fluctuate week
on week, but on average in March exports will be
down,” the official said, noting that the kingdom
will maintain exports at around March's level for
the next few months. “The cuts in exports will help
the crude stockpiling in the US to go down,” he
added.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4768
92

SAR3 bln
Electricity

Murabaha

finance

Saudi

(26 March 2017)

Saudi Electricity Co. (SEC) has secured an
additional Murabaha finance worth SAR 3 billion,
raising its total loan to SAR 8 billion, the company
said in a statement. No guarantees were provided
for the additional finance, which was secured from
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Arab National Bank (ANB), Samba Financial Group
(SAMBA), National Commercial Bank (NCB), and
Banque Saudi Fransi (BSF), under the modified
agreement.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4768
80

Saudi
Telecom
partnerships

targets

US

Asian

(26 March 2017)

Saudi Telecom’s STC Ventures is seeking to attract
US-based venture capital and technology firms
interested in partnering with Saudi Telecom Co.
(STC), Bloomberg reported, citing STC Ventures
CEO Abdulrahman Tarabzouni. STC Ventures, an
independently managed capital fund whose
anchor investor is STC, is also exploring potential
partnerships with Asian technology companies
including SoftBank and Alibaba Group Holding,
Tarabzouni said. Last December, STC’s board of
directors approved the purchase of a 10 percent
stake worth SAR 375 million ($100 million) in
United Arab Emirates-based ride-booking service
Careem.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4768
76

$6 bln lawsuit September 11 insurers to hit
Saudi Arabia
(26 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia is facing a renewed $6 billion lawsuit
by dozens of insurers seeking to hold it
responsible for business and property damage
caused by the September 11, 2001 attacks.
The lawsuit filed in the U.S. District Court in
Manhattan is the latest effort to hold Saudi Arabia
liable for the attacks. Nearly 3,000 people died
when hijacked airplanes crashed into the World
Trade Center in New York, the Pentagon near
Washington, D.C., and a Pennsylvania field.
Insurers, including Liberty Mutual, Safeco, Wausau
and many Lloyd’s syndicates, accused Saudi Arabia
and a state-affiliated charity of providing funding
and other material support that enabled Osama
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bin Laden and Al Qaeda to conduct the attacks.
Saudi Arabia long had broad immunity from
September 11 lawsuits in the United States.

No domestic bonds issue March Saudi
government

That changed in September, when Congress
overrode a veto by former President Barack
Obama and adopted the Justice Against Sponsors
of Terrorism Act, permitting such lawsuits to
proceed. The insurers said they plan to show that
the September 11 attacks were an “act of
international terrorism” within the meaning of
JASTA. They are seeking more than $2 billion in
compensatory damages, plus triple and punitive
damages. The case is The Underwriting Members
of Lloyd’s Syndicate 53 et al v. Kingdom of Saudi
Arabia et al, U.S. District Court, Southern District of
New York, No. 17-02129.

Saudi Arabia's government has decided to
suspend its monthly issue of domestic bonds in
March, refraining from issuing local currency
bonds for a sixth month in a row, the Maaal
financial news service reported. Maaal quoted
unnamed official sources as saying the
government did not want to crowd out private
sector financing at a time when national oil giant
Saudi Aramco is preparing to make its first issue of
riyal-denominated sukuk. Aramco began meeting
with potential sukuk investors last week and its
debt sale, perhaps between 3 and 6 billion riyals
($805 million to $1.6 billion) in size, may take place
as early as this week, bankers have said.

http://ameinfo.com/money/economy/saudi-arabiafaces-6bn-u-s-lawsuit-september-11-attacks-insurers/

White land tax roll out Saudi Arabia
(26 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia will start levying white land tax on
undeveloped plots in the country's urban areas
starting this week, local newspapers reported.
Arabic daily Al-Eqtisadiah said the Housing
Ministry's schedule for imposition of the tax is this
week in Riyadh, early next month in Jeddah and by
April-end in Eastern Province. In November 2015,
Saudi Arabia's council of ministers approved a
proposal to impose a 2.5 percent white land tax on
all undeveloped residential and commercial plots
in urban areas in order to tackle housing shortage.
Land owners will need to pay a fee of 2.5 percent
of the white land's value or develop it within 12
months at most, the newspaper said, quoting
Mohamad el Mudaihim, the supervising engineer
for white land fees program in the Housing
Ministry. The newspaper said the ministry would
apply the tax to undeveloped lands larger than
10,000 square metres after assessing the
registered land assets on its electronic portal.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/business/story/Saudi_
Arabia_to_roll_out_white_land_tax_this_weekZAWYA20170326122056/
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The suspension of this month's domestic
government bond issue is possible because higher
oil prices have improved government revenues
and the government's $17.5 billion issue of
international conventional bonds last October was
successful, Maaal quoted the sources as saying.
The government is also gearing up for its first offer
of U.S. dollar sukuk, which could happen in coming
weeks. Maaal quoted the sources as saying this
issue might turn out to be the largest-ever sale of
sukuk in the international market.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/story/Saudi_governme
nt_wont_issue_domestic_bonds_in_MarchTR20170326nL5N1H30F4X3/

Saud women participation private sector
up by 130% in 4 years
(26 March 2017)

The number of Saudi women working in the
private sector has increased by 130 per cent in the
last four years, a local study indicates. According
to a report in Saudi daily Al Eqtisadiya, the number
of women working in the private sector increased
from 215,000 in 2012 to 496,000 in 2016, an
average of 8,500 jobs per month. Women now
represent 30 per cent of the total Saudi work force
in the private sector, up from 12 per cent in 2011,
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according to the study, based on figures provided
by the Ministry of Labour and Social Development.
Riyadh has the highest figure in employment
opportunities for Saudi women with 203,600 jobs,
representing 41 per cent of the total number.
Makkah in western Saudi Arabia follows with
106,800 jobs (21.5 per cent) well ahead of the
Eastern Province with 56,400 jobs (11.4 per cent).
Around 5,800 women are working in Jazan in the
south of the kingdom, representing 1.2 per cent of
the labour force in the private sector. Their number
was 4,900 in 2012.
Saudi Arabia is going ahead with an ambitious
drive to bring changes within the conservative
Saudi society and encourage more women to take
jobs. The Saudi Ministry of Labour and Social
Development is working on increasing the
percentage of women in the Saudi total workforce
to 28 per cent by 2020.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/economy/gcc/story/Sa
udi_women_in_private_sector_increase_130GN_26032017_270324/

Saudi Arabia and UAE lead container trade
in region
(27 March 2017)

Despite global dips, the container shipping trade
saw the strongest, but still contracting, growth in
the Indian subcontinent and Middle East regions
at 5.1%. However, the global climate with respect
to container trade dictates that, notwithstanding
strong growth in the region, container liners must
adopt new strategies for enhancing their
performance in a new normal characterized by
slowing container demand, according to a recently
released report titled Sailing in Strong Winds: The
New Normal in Global Trade and Container
Shipping, by The Boston Consulting Group (BCG).
The growth rates witnessed in the region was led
by Saudi Arabia and the UAE who contributed 28%
and 22% respectively in a total year-on-year
increase in imports, mainly driven by chemical
products.
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The announcement of Saudi Vision 2030 and the
National Transformation Plan in the second
quarter of 2016 aimed to reduce Saudi Arabia’s
continued dependency of oil and combat
expected slowdown in GDP to revamp the scope
of public investments, raise the private sector’s
share in the economy and rationalize government
expenditure is expected to play a vital role in
further sustaining the contracting, but positive
growth raters of the Kingdom’s shipping trade.
BCG’s analysis has predicted that the CAGR for the
global container growth rate at 3.2% as a base and
a bullish 3.8% from 2015-2020. The report took a
particularly close look at possible scenarios for
container demand and container supply-anddemand balance over a six-year period.
For container demand, the global container traffic
is expected to grow from 2.2% to 3.8% annually
from 2015 through 2020, depending on the
growth performance in each of the six major
trades. This positive growth is expected to be led
by the Indian subcontinent and Middle East region,
amounting to 6.6% bullish growth, the highest
amongst the rest of the regions. This expectation
is driven by the diversified investment in the
Middle East that shields its economies from the oil
price slump impact.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/economy/story/Saudi_
Arabia_and_UAE_lead_container_trade_in_regionZAWYA20170327044745/

Development projects in Western Saudi
valued at $480mln
(27 March 2017)

The value of accomplished and ongoing
development projects in Al-Leith and Adham in
western Saudi Arabia is estimated at more than
SR1.8 billion ($480 million). Electricity projects in
Al-Leith include the construction of transformer
station, and the replacement of air networks with
landlines. Other projects include the building,
repair and expansion of major roads; agricultural
projects; and construction of a social security office
and technical college. Adoption of the projects and
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initiatives
comes
under
the
National
Transformation Program 2020, officials said.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/business/story/Develo
pment_projects_in_Western_Saudi_valued_at_480mlnZAWYA20170327032025/

Tax rates changed oil
hydrocarbons Saudi Arabia

producers,

(27 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia has set a range of income tax rates
for producers of oil and hydrocarbons, the official
Saudi Press Agency reported. The tax rate for
investments exceeding 375 billion riyals ($100
billion) will be 50 percent, SPA said. It gave other
rates for producers with smaller investments. SPA
did not say whether the announcement was
directly related to national oil giant Saudi Aramco.
Saudi authorities plan to sell shares in Aramco next
year and have been considering whether to cut the
effective tax rate on the company in order to
facilitate the sale. Aramco currently pays a 20
percent royalty and 85 percent tax to the
government, Saudi officials have said.
http://www.cnbc.com/2017/03/27/saudi-arabia-setstax-rates-on-producers-of-oil-hydrocarbons-spa.html

Saudi Aramco Tax Slashed to Prepare Oil
Producer for Giant IPO
(27 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia slashed the tax rate paid by state oil
producer Saudi Aramco, a key milestone in
preparing the company for what may be the
world’s biggest initial public offering. Aramco’s
income tax, paid on the company’s profit, is being
cut to 50 percent from 85 percent, Chief Executive
Officer Amin Nasser said in an emailed statement.
The centerpiece of plans to overhaul the economy
of the world’s largest oil exporter, Saudi Arabia
aims to sell as much as 5 percent of the
company late next year in an IPO that the kingdom
estimates could value the business at about $2
trillion. “The new tax rate will bring Saudi Aramco
in line with international benchmarks,” Nasser said.
The new rate is effective retroactively from Jan. 1.
Reducing the company’s income tax payments by
more than 40 percent will free up billions of dollars
13
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of cash flow that Aramco can pass on as higher
dividend payments, a step seen as crucial to
enticing investors to the IPO and maximizing the
company’s valuation. It will also shake up the
kingdom’s finances: the state relies on taxes on oil
production for about 60 percent of government
revenue.
The Aramco share sale is part of policy proposals
by Deputy Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman
to set up the world’s biggest sovereign wealth
fund and reduce the economy’s reliance on
hydrocarbons. Saudi Aramco’s crude reserves are
estimated at about 260 billion barrels.
His $2 trillion valuation, based on Aramco’s right
to exploit the kingdom’s giant oil reserves, would
see the sale raise $100 billion and dwarf Alibaba
Group Holding Ltd. as the largest IPO in history.
But others have said that valuation could be
ambitious given uncertainty about oil prices, the
future of fossil fuels and political risks in the
Middle East. While Aramco has yet to reveal any
detailed financial information, setting a lower
income tax rate will remove one of the most
important variables as the global investment
community sizes up the deal. As well as income tax,
Aramco currently pays a 20 percent royalty on
revenue, a levy Monday’s announcement left
unchanged.
The fact that Saudi Arabia’s finance ministry will
need to depend on dividends from Aramco, whose
fields pump more than 10 million barrels a day,
means that potential investors can probably rely
on stable payments. “It is very important to make
it clear that the hydrocarbon resources of Saudi
Arabia remain sovereign,” Energy Minister and
Aramco Chairman Khalid Al-Falih said in a
statement. “Any reduction in tax revenues arising
from this Royal Order is replaced by stable
dividend payments and other sources of revenue
from hydrocarbon producers to the government.”
Under the new rates, hydrocarbon companies in
Saudi Arabia with capital of more than 375 billion
riyals ($100 billion) will pay a tax of 50 percent,
according to SPA. Those with capital of between
300 billion and 375 billion riyals will pay an income
tax of 65 percent. Companies with capital of
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between 225 billion and 300 billion riyals will pay
75 percent, and those with capital below 225
billion riyals 85 percent.
https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-0327/saudi-aramco-tax-slashed-before-what-may-beworld-s-biggest-ipo
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The TIR workshop supports discussions on
improving and developing the transport sector as
outlined in the Saudi Arabian Vision 2030 and
National Transformation Program 2020, with the
objective of positioning Saudi Arabia as a logistics
hub linking Asia, Africa and Europe, it said.
http://tradearabia.com/news/IND_322498.html

TIR implementation Saudi Arabia boosts
trade
(28 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia has announced its decision to accede
to the global customs transit system for moving
goods across international borders, the United
Nations TIR Convention, and to make the system
operational in 2017. Due to its strategic location,
the kingdom is the critical link between the GCC
countries and the wider Middle Eastern region,
said a statement.
The country’s accession to TIR, with its benefits of
seamless cross-border connectivity, will therefore
open new road corridors along the spine of the
Arabian Gulf, transforming the trade potential of
the region, it said. Saudi Customs hosted IRU, the
world’s road transport organization, with IRU
secretary general, Umberto de Pretto, in Riyadh
this week, at a workshop offering insights and
guidance on the application of TIR to streamline
trade facilitation, it added.
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Citi Plans to Return to Saudi Arabia,
Applies for License
(29 March 2017)

In order to conduct business again in Saudi Arabia,
Citigroup has applied for a banking license with
the Capital Market Authority (CMA). The move
comes as scope for investment is opening up in
that nation. Particularly, the government of Saudi
Arabia has been taking steps to revive the
domestic economy, making efforts to broaden the
horizon and diversify the economy away from oil
under its National Transformation Plan. Also, in
Jun 2015, the Saudi economy opened up for
Foreign Direct Investments.
Citigroup had operations in Saudi Arabia 13 years
ago. However, in order to focus on countries where
it could have majority stake, the company sold its
interest in Samba Financial Group to Saudi Arabia’s
Public Investment Fund for $760 million. This made
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the company loose its key banking license for the
region.
http://finance.yahoo.com/news/citi-plans-return-saudiarabia-204208182.html

Saudi Arabia considering changes to debut
dollar sukuk structure -sources
(29 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia is considering whether to change the
structure of its planned U.S. dollar sukuk issue,
which would be the kingdom's first international
issue of Islamic bonds, banking sources told
Reuters. Riyadh is expected to sell up to $10 billion
of sukuk with an issue that could take place in the
next few weeks, bankers say. It has been planning
a hybrid structure for the sukuk. The structure
would comprise a mudaraba agreement, a form of
Islamic investment management partnership, plus
a murabaha facility that would trade commodities
with a special purpose vehicle.
But potential changes to that structure are now
under discussion to make the instrument more
easily tradable and less complex to understand for
international investors, the sources said. A
spokesman for the Saudi finance ministry declined
to comment.
A hybrid mudaraba-murabaha structure is being
used in a private placement of riyal-denominated
sukuk now being conducted by Saudi Aramco, the
national oil company. But this structure may be
too complex for some international investors,
possibly to the point of testing their appetite for
the issue, said one banker familiar with the debate,
declining to be named because the matter is
private.
While Gulf investors and a sub-set of Western
institutions would probably be comfortable with a
hybrid sukuk structure, Riyadh might need to
attract a wider investor base for an issue
approaching $10 billion, which would be the
world's largest dollar Islamic bond sale.
So the structure may be changed to an ijara
format, a lease-financing structure which is
common among sovereign sukuk issuance around
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the world and is better known internationally,
some bankers said. An ijara sukuk, however, might
require the transfer of some assets pledged for the
sukuk into a special purpose vehicle. Shifting
sovereign assets into an SPV could lead to legal
and regulatory hurdles, the bankers said.
http://www.zawya.com/mena/en/story/Saudi_Arabia_co
nsidering_changes_to_debut_dollar_sukuk_structure_sou
rces-TR20170329nL5N1H6568X3/

Mohammed Bin Salman tops list of 10
most influential figures in oil and gas
shipping
(29 March 2017)

Saudi Deputy Crown Prince Mohammed bin
Salman has topped the Lloyd’s List of the 10 most
influential figures in oil and gas shipping. The
deputy crown prince was followed in the Tankers
Power List 2017 by Andreas Sohmen-Pao of BW
Group, John Fredriksen of Fredriksen Group,
Grahaeme Henderson of Shell Shipping &
Maritime, John Angelicoussis of Angelicoussis
Shipping Group, Yee Yang Chien of MISC, Sergey
Frank of Sovcomflot, Junichiro Ikeda of Mitsui OSK
Lines, Paddy Rodgers of Euronav and Xu Lirong of
China Cosco Shipping In determining the 10 most
powerful figures this year, Lloyd’s List specialists
gave each candidate a score of 1 to 10 in two
metrics, “market weight” and “aura.”
In its editorial, Lloyd’s List said: “The changing
dynamics in the tanker spectrum have been duly
reflected in our annual list of the 10 most
influential figures in oil and gas shipping. “What
remains unchanged is the status of Saudi Arabia,
with its weight over global oil production and large
national tanker fleet.” With a market weight of
8.7/10, Lloyd’s List describes the deputy crown
prince as “the power behind the executives.”
“The deputy crown prince holds (key) dynamics in
his hands, hence his position among shipping’s
elite power brokers,” it said. “On top of that, he
oversees Saudi Arabia’s plans to make an initial
public offering of shares in oil giant Saudi
Aramco.”
http://www.arabnews.com/node/1075746/saudi-arabia
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15 new hotels resorts Saudi tourism
authority targets
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Private sector interest ICT Saudi Arabia
(30 March 2017)

(29 March 2017)

Saudi Commission for Tourism and National
Heritage (SCTNH) has inked deals to build and
operate 15 new hotels and resorts across the
kingdom, state-owned Saudi Press Agency (SPA)
stated. Swiss International has won two contracts
to build a four-star Swiss International Royal Hotel
and the three-star Swiss Spirit Hotel & Suites
Metropolitan. The Switzerland-based hotel
operator will also manage other existing hotels,
such as Swiss International Al Hamra Hotel, Swiss
International Baljurashi, and Swiss Spirit Hotel &
Suites Turaif. The company is planning to open
three hotels soon in Makkah, Tabuk and Ar-Rass,
along with five others by the end of 2017, and a
resort in Al-Khobar, the report added.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4776
31

Desalination deal Saudi BSF
(30 March 2017)

State-owned
Saline
Water
Conservation
Corporation (SWCC) has awarded a financial
advisory mandate to Banque Saudi Fransi (BSF) for
two greenfield projects. Patrice Couvegnes, BSF
managing director, said: “The bank is committed
to contributing to Saudi Vision 2030 with the
objective of developing and delivering highquality services to the private and government
sectors.” The Riyadh-based SWCC is the largest
desalinating corporation in the world besides
being the second-largest power provider in Saudi
Arabia. The SWCC, which has over 30 desalination
plants and 14 transmission lines across the
Kingdom, currently produces about 20 percent of
the world’s desalinated water.
http://www.arabnews.com/node/1076206/businesseconomy

Several international players have recently
committed to enhancing their engagement with
Saudi Arabia’s ICT sector. One such move took
place at the end of last month, when telecoms
company Zain Saudi Arabia inked a memorandum
of understanding (MoU) with global ICT software,
infrastructure and services provider Ericsson to
assist in the development of Zain’s softwaredefined (fully automated) infrastructure. Under the
terms of the deal, which is valued at $70m over five
years, the two companies will collaborate to
develop hyper-scale data centers for Zain’s cloud
services.
While boosting the participation of private sector
players in Saudi Arabia’s ICT industry is a key aim
of the National Transformation Program (NTP), the
roadmap launched in mid-2016 for achieving the
government’s medium-term goals, the plan also
advocates “the development of public-private
business models”. To this end, the Ministry of
Communications and Information Technology
signed an MoU earlier this month with US tech
giant IBM. Under the partnership, IBM will train
38,000 people over the next of four years in various
ICT programs. Instruction will be conducted in 30
new educational institutions, with the aim of
providing certification to 19,000 students by 2020.
A total of 500 initiatives fall under the NTP, of
which six come under the remit of Yesser, the
Saudi e-government program. Under these six
initiatives there are 55 projects, with 30 currently
in the tendering process and 25 in the pipeline to
be tendered in near future. These efforts are
expected to lead to greater efficiencies in state
service provision, as well as the enhancement of
the business environment and investment appeal,
according to Abdulaziz Alshouiby, director general
of Yesser.
The evolution of e-government services are a key
aspect of this drive, with the NTP aiming to bring
the maturity level of government e-services to 85%
by 2020 from a baseline of 44%. Furthermore,
SR470m ($125.3m) has been committed under the
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NTP to transform Yesser into an independent
body.
That low level of utilization across some
components of the economy was reflected in the
“Digital Middle East” report issued in October by
global management consultancy McKinsey, which
highlighted that just 15% of small and mediumsized enterprises in Saudi Arabia have an online
presence. Of the nine countries ranked in
McKinsey’s Digitization Index for the Middle East,
Saudi Arabia was fourth, behind the UAE, Qatar
and Bahrain, with solid state-based demand offset
by weak private sector uptake and only moderate
ICT supply and innovation capacity.
According to McKinsey, Saudi Arabia’s digital
economy contributes 3.8% to GDP, below the
regional level of 4.1% and less than half the 8%
seen in the US. The report also noted that Saudi
Arabia, along with other countries in the Middle
East, had only captured a fraction of its digital
potential.
http://www.oxfordbusinessgroup.com/news/ict-saudiarabia-draws-private-sector-interest

Saudi Aramco appoints banks to advise on
share sale
(30 March 2017)

Saudi Aramco has formally appointed JPMorgan
Chase & Co, Morgan Stanley and HSBC as
international financial advisers for its initial public
offering, expected to be the world's largest equity
sale, sources familiar with the matter told Reuters.
The trio join Moelis & Co and Evercore, which have
been appointed independent financial advisers,
one source said. The company has also appointed
Saudi Arabia's NCB Capital and Samba Capital as
local advisers, the sources said.
http://www.arabianbusiness.com/saudi-aramcoappoints-banks-advise-on-share-sale-669067.html
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STC to allocate 15% of its procurement
budget for SMEs
(30 March 2017)

Saudi Telecom Co. (STC) has signed a
memorandum of understanding (MoU) with the
kingdom’s General Authority for Small and
Medium Enterprises to allocate 15 percent of its
procurement budget for small and medium
enterprises (SME), effective immediately, the
ministry of investment said in a statement. Under
the MoU, they will cooperate to enhance the SMEs’
competitiveness, flexibility and their contribution
to the kingdom’s GDP. The two parties agreed to
set up a follow-up committee that will provide
SMEs
with
the
best
information
and
communication technologies (ICT) such as cloud
computing.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4779
70

Saudi steel not competitive
(30 March 2017)

Saudi Arabia’s local steel producers are unable to
compete with global producers due to the new
taxes imposed on steel exports, Al-Yaum
newspaper reported, citing Mohammed Al Jabr,
head of Saudi Chambers Council’s steel unit. The
new fees should be canceled or delayed in order
to give local producers more time to improve
energy efficiency and control costs, Al Jabr
suggested.
The industry continues to face a number of
challenges, such as the lack of raw iron, poorquality products, and high production costs after
the kingdom increased energy prices in December
2015. The Saudi government recently approved a
new system to calculate fuel price differentials for
steel and cement producers that export their
products, Argaam earlier reported. Steel export
fees are estimated between SAR 58 and SAR 390
per ton, while cement export charges are
estimated between SAR 85 and SAR 133 per ton.
http://www.argaam.com/en/article/articledetail/id/4778
60
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Middle East fund managers favor Saudi
Arabia
(31 March 2017)

Middle East fund managers expect to increase
their allocations to bonds over the next three
months and favor Saudi Arabia over the UAE
among equity markets, a monthly Reuters poll
found. The poll of 13 leading fund managers,
conducted over the past week, found 46 percent
of managers plan to move more excess cash into
fixed income and 8 percent to reduce their
holdings. That is the second most positive balance
toward bonds since the poll was launched in
September 2013, and is a shift from last month,
when 8 percent said they would lift allocations and
15 percent would cut them.
Liquidity in the Gulf bond market has been
improving as governments have increased
issuance; Saudi Arabia is preparing for a US dollar
sukuk issue that could total as much as $ 10 billion.
The ability to trade more easily has made bonds
more attractive to institutional investors. Also,
some managers who had been overweight in cash
are parking it in interest-bearing securities,
earning between 2.2 and 2.8 percent for a highrated sovereign note, until first-quarter earnings
from Middle Eastern companies set the tone for
equity markets in coming months.
Fund managers are still positive on balance toward
regional equities but have become slightly less so,
the survey shows. Thirty-one percent plan to raise
allocations and none to reduce them, compared
with figures of 62 percent and zero last month.
Gulf stock markets have underperformed
emerging markets in general in the last few
months, partly because of expectations for more
austerity steps by Gulf governments, and it is not
clear when this trend will end.
Within a regional equities portfolio, managers
prefer Saudi Arabia by a considerable margin, with
62 percent planning to increase their allocations
toward Saudi stocks and none to cut them, levels
unchanged from last month. Last week, the Saudi
exchange said it would extend the period for
settling trades and introduce short-selling on April
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23, reforms that may help the market join
international equity indexes. MSCI will decide in
June whether to review Saudi Arabia for possible
inclusion in its emerging market index, while FTSE
will decide on an upgrade in September.
http://www.gulfinthemedia.com/index.php?id=796571&
news_type=Economy&lang=en
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